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In the absence of Mr. Zarif (Islamic Republic of
Iran), Mr. Tomka (Czechosloyakia), Vice-Chairman,

took the Chair.

The meeting was called to order at 10.10 a.m.

AGENDA ITEM 133: REPORT OF THE SPECIAL COMMITTEE ON THE CHARTER OF THE UNITED
NATIONS AND ON THE STRENGTHENING OF THE ROLE OF THE ORGANIZATION (continued)
(A/47/33, A/47/67, A/47/60-S/23329, A/47/S16)

1. Mr. KRIKORIAN (Armenia) said his delegation believed that the United
Nations was only beginning to work in the manner originally envisioned; that
renewed experiment should be given a chance to show results before the Charter
was fundamentally changed. Furthermore, when the Charter was amended, a
comprehensive list of amendments should be presented and voted upon all at
once. Armenia had always had profound respect and hope for the United
Nations, which was perhaps all the deeper because for many years it had not
been a member. It supported the United Nations as the hub of an
ever-improving international order which promoted peace and prosperity. The
United Nations had efficiently addressed many problems. Its record during the
cold war. however, had shown that if a major Power so wished it was relatively
easy for the Organization to be placed in gridlock, a situation which could
have terrible consequences: decisions were not made; peace and prosperity
were ignored, innocent people caught up in armed conflicts suffered
immeasurably, and public confidence in a sound international order
disappeared. The United Nations could not afford a return to those days.
Fortunately there was currently a growing acceptance of cooperation as opposed
to confrontation.

2. Armenia believed that the increase in the number of Member States, in and
of itself, had strengthened the United Nations. By extension, it favoured
improvements geared towards further democratization, greater transparency in
the Security Council, increased communication and cooperation among countries,
and enabling the Organization to deal more directly with the myriad challenges
it faced. Public confidence in the United Nations must be maintained and
enhanced; to that end, clear standards must be consistently applied from one
situation to the next, and Charter revisions must be treated with the utmost
care.

3. Armenia agreed that the stature and use of the International Court of
Justice should be enhanced; that too would strengthen the United Nations by
building public confidence in the peaceful and equitable settlement of
disputes.

4. Like many public institutions, the United Nations had been the object of
eloquent praise and scorn. As lawyers and as representatives of countries
acting with goodwill towards one another, members of the Committee should be
able to address the issues before them in cooperation and with the shared goal
of strengthening the United Nations.
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5. Mr. BELLOUKI (Morocco) said that ideological antagonisms ha~ .argely
disappeared from the international scene, and within the United Nations the
stereotyped divisions of the past were fading away. The Summit Meeting of the
Security Council in January 1992 had marked a turning-point in the li~e of the
United Nations and demonstrated the determination of the international
community to reinvigorate its role. The Agenda for Peace (A/47/277) and the
report of the Secretary-General on the work of the Organization (A/47/1)
reflected that commitment of the United Nations to the service of peace in the
world. The concepts of preventive diplomacy, peacemaking, peace-keeping and
peace-building remained the key elements of the United Nations.

6. The Agenda for Peace made it clear that the maintenance of international
peace and security was the responsibility not only of the Security Council,
but also of the General Assembly and the Secretary-General. It was therefore
necessary to strengthen the organs of the United Nations, improve their
operation and review their mechanisms with a view to increasing their
efficiency and credibility. and adapting them to the new realities. The
revitalization of the United Nations must be accompanied by a redefinition of
its activities and a new approach to world problems. Strengthening the role
of the United Nations also meant recognizing its capacity to formulate .
appropriate solutions to the problems of underdevelopment, which remained a
very serious threat to peace and security in the world. Member States must
therefore help build the world partnership for development that the
Secretary-General had advocated.

7. The Special Committee on the Charter of the United Nations and on the
strengthening of the role of the Organization had an important role to play in
adapting the Charter to the contemporary world; it must respect the balance of
United Nations organs and ensure that the Charter was not covertly modified
through improper unilateral interpretations.

8. Working paper A/AC.182/L.72 on the improvement of cooperation between the
United Nations and regional organizations (A/47/33, para. 39) provided a good
basis for future work. Ris delegation hoped that regional organizations which
cooperated with the United Nations under Chapter VIII of the Charter would be
able to take just and effective measures aimed at the prevention and
settlement of conflicts and would be provided with the necessary resources for
that purpose, particularly since that cooperation was potentially so
wide-ranginq. It also supported the idea of freedom of choice when having
recourse to regional orqanizations.

9. Workinq paper A/AC.182/L.73 on assistance to third States affected by
sanctions (A/47/33, para. 109) should deal with the question in a general
manner, without reference to specific cases, which could, if necessary, be
mentioned in a preamble. His delegation supported the approach of
Chapter VII, particularly articles 49 and 50, and welcomed the recommendation
made by the Secretary-General in the Agenda for Peace (A/47/277, para. 41)
that as a matter of equity the Security Council should devise a set of
measures involving the financi~l institutions and other eiements of the United
Nations system to insulate States from difficulties they might suffer as a
result of the application of sanctions.
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10. The draft United Nations rules for the conciliation of disputes between
States (A/47/33. para. 132) should be flexible and applicable to all types of
disputes; some of the provisions were too detailed or too categorical. In
particular. conciliators needed to be given greater autonomy in
decision-making.

11. The Special Committee's role in implementing the programme of the United
Nations Decade of International Law should be strengthened. and its
composition should be reviewed so as to strengthen its effectiveness and
ensure that it was in no way a closed club.

12. Mr. KHARRAZI (Islamic Republic of Iran) said that concurrent. rapid and
fundamental changes in international relations entailed both new opportunities
and new challenges for the international community as a whole. In the
emerging plural and cooperative atmosphere. that community was aspiring to a
new era of inter-State relations based on the principles incorporated in the
Charter of the United Nations; at the same time. new regional conflicts and
fresh hazards were seriously threatening international peace and security.
The measures taken by the United Nations in recent years to maintain
international peace and security were encouraging. and there was a renewed
hope that the Organization would be able to function effectively. as envisaged
by its founders.

13. The report of the Special Committee (A/47/33) indicated that while some
members believed that the Charter was still relevant and applicable to the new
international circumstances. others felt that in the light of dramatic changes
in international relations, revision of the Charter had become inevitable.
His delegation believed that the purposes and principles of the Charter
remained valid and that. in the new international atmosphere. the United
Nations could discharge its responsibilities in a satisfactory manner. on
three conditions. First. equal opportunity should be given to all Members of
the United Nations to participate fully in its activities; power politics. and
confrontation or domination of major Powers over the United Nations. must be
avoided. Democratization and transparency. as major characteristics of the
emerging international system. should prevail in all United Nations bodies. as
noted by the Secretary-General in his Agenda for Peace.

14. Second. all issues of an international nature should be addressed by the
United Nations. and it should render equal treatment to all cases of threats
to international peace and security and avoid political expediency and
selectivity. Double standards should be avoided and earlier negligence should
be rectified. The time was propitious for the United Nations to address the
North-South agenda; if that issue was not considered conscientiously.
international peace and security would be threatened.

15. Third. a new balance needed to be achieved among the principal organs of
the United Nations. The General Assembly was entitled to consider all
problems of common concern to the international community. and must not be
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sidelined in cases of threats to international security. The Security
Council, in discharging its functions in respect of the maintenance of
international peace and security, must observe the provisions of the Charter
as well as inte~national law. In accordance with the Charter, the Security
Council was accountable before the international community, represented in the
General Assembly. It should be noted that failure to revitalize the United
Nations in consonance with the changes in the world would strengthen
revisionist tendencies.

16. With re~lrd to working paper A/AC.182/L.72 on cooperation between the
United Nations and regional organizations (~/47/33, para. 39) he noted that
regional organizations constituted an integral part of the collective security
system embodied in the Charter; Chapter VIII established very clearly the
relationship between'the United Nations and regional organizations, and the
future instrument should therefore focus oa the practical aspects of
cooperation between them. To that end, experts from regional organizations
should be invited to the Special Committee to explain their experiences with
respect to settlement of disputes, as well as their views on potential
c06Peration between their organizations and the United Nations. Since
regional organizations were not equally developed in a~1 parts of the world,
the-future document needed to encourage cooperation at the regional level and
should be flexible enough to cover a wide range of possible cooperation
between the United Nations and regional organizations.

17. Although working paper A/AC.182/L.73 on assistance to third States
affected by sanctions (A/47/33, para. 109) was of a general nature and did not
provide any specific proposals, it did reflect the importance and urgency of
the qu~stion to developing countries. His delegation urged the Special
Committee to prepare guidelines concerning the implementation of Articles 49
and 50 of the Charter, taking into account the experiences of the Security
Council Committee established pursuant to resolution 661 (1990) concerning the
situation between i~aq and Kuwait, as well as the effects of previous
embargoes imposed by the United Nations.

18. On the question ';..,f authorizing the Secretary-General to request advisory
opinions from the International Court of Justice (A/47/33, paras. 31-32) his
delegation was not convinced that such authorization to individuals was
permissible under the Charter. Its understanding of Article 96, para~~aph 2,
together with Article 7 of the Charter, and of Article 65, paragraph 1, of the
Statute of the International Court of Justice, was that such authorization
could only be granted to the deliberative bodies of the United Nations. The
practice of the General Assembly in granting authorization to United Nations
bodies, as well as specialized agencies, affirmed that point.

19. His delegation urged the Special Committee to consider and finalize the
draft United Nations rules for the conciliation of disputes between States
(A/47/33, para. 132} as another step towards strengthening the principle of
peaceful settlement of disputes between States.

I •••
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20. Mr. NEUHAUS (Austra~ia) said that Australia, as a founding Member of the
United Nations, had contributed to the original d~afting of the Charter, which
provided the basis for the United Nations to ca~ry out its mandate to promote
international peace and security. However, Member States retained the
responsibility to ensure that the Organization was effective and must strive
to develop, within the framework of the Charter, the capacity of the United
Nations for preventive diplomacy. peacemaking and peace-keeping. The
possibilities which could be explored in that regard had been highlighted by
the Secretary-General in his Agenda for Peace.

21. With regard to working paper A/AC.182/L.72 on cooperation between the
United Nations and regional organizations (A/47/33, para. 39), which provided
a useful basis for the Special Committee's work, his delegation agreed that
regional organizations had en important role to play in the area of preventive
diplomacy; they could help to create conditions which minimized insecurity and
threats to peace, and enabled specific high-risk situations to be addressed
before they reached the point of raquiring peace-keeping or, worse still,
coercive peace enforcement responses. The Special Committee should give
particular consideration to the most appropriate division of labour between
the United Nations and regional organizati~ns in undertaking poacemaking and
peace-keeping efforts, and to the possibility of developing guidelines which
would help avoid duplication of effort and enable regional organizations to
consider how they might adapt, if necessary, to such a role. His delegation
believed that there was a role for regional organizations ~n addressing both
military and non-military threats to international peace and security; one
particular non-military threat was that posed by the failure of Governments to
observe the fundamental standards of h~man rights as set out in the Universal
Declaration of Human Rights and in the International Cov' v~ts.

22. His Government had long advocated an increased acw, ~e of the
compulsory jurisdiction of the International Court of Jusl ~p under
Article 36, paragraph 2, of its Statute and end~1>~9d tha Secretary-General's
recommendation to that effect in the Agenda fo~ ~0~Ge, Australia was also
open to the proposal that the Secretary--General liIr)l{;uld be authorized unde_
Arlicle 96, paragraph 2 of the Charter to S$sk advisory opinions from the
International Court of Justice. It commenaed the Special Committee's useful
work on the draft United Nations rules fjr the conciliation of disputes
between 6tates.

23. As to its future work, the Special Committee should consider some aspects
of the Secretary-General's A~e~~_ for Peace recommendations, for example his
proposals on the role of re~~onal organizations and of the International Court
of Justice.

24. Mr. pJ.TRONAS (Greece) said that. since the maintenance of international
peace and security was by far the most important issue dealt with in the
Charter~ every effort to enhance the Organization's role in that respect was
to be encouraged. In that =onnection, he welcomed the Secretary-General's
report entitled "An Agenda for Peace" (A/471277), which contained highly
·'l.t"·~esting proposals which should be consider-ed with the closest attention.
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25. Working paper A/AC.182/L.72 on the improvement of cooperation between the
United Nations and regional nrganizations (A/47/33. para. 39) represented a
timely initiative whose underlying ideas were acceptable and would provide a
useful basis for discussion. However, as indicated in the Special Committee's
report (A/47/33, para. 46), further background information concerning the
relationship between the United Nations and regional organizations would
assist the Sp6cia1 Committee in its consideration of the working paper.

26. Working paper A/AC.182/L.73 on assistance to third States affected by
sanctions (A/47/33, para. 109) also provided useful material for reflection,
although the issues it raised must be treated with caution. and in the light
of the relevant provisions of the Charter.

27. The current rorld situation favoured a decisive appruach to the question
of strengtheninq the collective security system envisaged in Chapter VII of
the Charter. In that connection, his delegation wished to reiterate the
proposal it had made at previous sessions ef the Sixth Committee and the
Special Committee, namely that the question of collective security should be
examined as a global concept, as the only one of the three fundamental
principles on which the United Nations eystem was based that had'not been
studied in detail. The other two had been examined and embodied in two
relevant Declarations - the Manila Declaration on the Peaceful Sett1emer~ of
International Disputes, and the Declaration on the Enhancement of the
Effectiveness of the Principle of Refraining from the T~reat or Use of Force
in International Relations. A further declaration should now be contemplated
which would affirm the principles governing collective security and the
guidelines concerning the relevant rights and obligations of Member States and
the responsibilities of United Nations organs. Such a declaration could
constitute an important contribution by the Special Committee to thd Decade
for Internatio~a1 Law.

28. Attention should also be focused on the extrem~ly serious problem of
deliberate disregard for, and systematic violation of, United Nations
decisions concerning international peace and security. It was deplorable and
inadmissible that such decisions were not respected. as in the case of those
relating to the Republic of Cyprus.

29. In connection with the peaceful settlement of disputes between States,
his delegation welcomed the draft rules on conciliation submitted by Guatemala
(A/47/33. para. 132). In considering those rules the Special Committee should
take into account related developments in other bodies, and in particular
within the framework of the Conference on Security and Cooperation in Europe,
where encour&ging res~lts had already been obtained with regard to the
establishment of a compulso~y conciliation mechanism. With regard to the
specific proposals submittel by Guatemala, his delegation considered firstly,
that in article 1 the rules should apply to all types of disputes. Secundly,
in article 18, the principl~s of international law should be included among

I ...
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the principles which would serve as guidelines for the conciliationcommission, and thirdly, his delegation agreed with the views of the LegalCounsel regarding article 2, paragraphs 2 and 4.

30. Mr. O'ALMEIDA (Togo) said that the questi~~ of strengthening the role ofthe United Nations had assumed particular prominence with the end of the coldwar. However, although the polarized situation that had characterizedinternational relations had disappeared, regional conflicts were gainingmomentum in many parts of the world. In order to resolve such conflicts,close cooperation should be established between the United Nations andregional organizations in order to ensure that initiatives at regional levelprovided a coherent and effective backup for action by the United Nations, andvice versa.

31. In that context, working paper A/AC.182/L.72 submitted by the Russian
F~wdration (A/47/33, para. 39) made a number of useful suggestions which wouldmerit ~ore detailed study, and in particular the suggestion in paragraph 7that beates should consider the possibility of strengthening the preventivefunctions of regional organizations.

32. In that connection, his delegation also welcomed the Secretary-General'scomments on preventive diplomacy and ~~~cemaking contained in documentA/47/277. It found particularly interesting the Secretary-General's proposalfor the participation of the General Asse~bly in efforts aimed at mediation,negotiation or arbitration. Although th~ urganization had achieved greatersuccess in the field of peace and security, a regional approach had in somecases made a salutory contribution to preventin'J disputes between Sates.

33. In connection with the rationalization of the Organization's existingprocedures, his delegation agreed with many others that developments in theinternational community made necessary certain adjustments in the principalorgans of the Organization, and particularly in the Security Council, in orderto ensure greater participation by the various regions of the world in thedecision-making proce~s. The provisions of the Charter must not be appliedselectively; moreover, the United Nations must demonstrate credibility andimpartiality in all domains. The strengthening of the Organization's rolemust proceed rapidly if it was to take into account the new configuration ofthe international community and the world-wide aspiration to democracy.

34. His delegation took a favourable view of the Secretary-General'ssuggestion that he should be authorized to seek advisory opinions from theInternational Court of Justice, since that would enable him to perform hisfunctions more effectively while enhancing the Court's contribution to thestrengthening and development of international law. The new atmosphere ininternational relations would also encourage States to accept the compulsoryjurisdiction of the Court. With the same objective of promoting respect forthe principles of the Charter and international law in view, his delegationwelcomed the appearance of the Handbook on the Peaceful Settlement of Oisputesbetween States.

I • ••
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35. Mr. PETROV (Bulgaria) noted that the majority of the issues dealt with in
the Secretary-General's report entitled "An Agenda for Peace" (A/47/277) fell
directly within the competence of the Special Committee. In the context of
the global changes to which the Secretary-General had drawn attention, it was
appropriate that many delegations during the general debate at the most recent
session of the Special Committee should have made far-reaching proposals in an
attempt to identify the most appropriate means for strengthening the
Organization. However, his delegation found it disturbing that some of those
proposals envisaged a revision of the Charter of the United Nations in order
to change the existing balance of competence between the two principal organs
of the Organization, namely the General Assembly and the Security Council.
Such an approach was especially harmful at a time when the Security Council
had begun to discharge its functions effectively under the Charter. His
delegation took the view that the pr.ovisions of the Charter were sufficiently
flexible, and that it should be applied and interpreted as a constitutional
document.

36. His delegation welcomed the proposal that the General Assembly should
authorize the Secretary-General to request advisory opinions from the
Inter.national Court of Justice. His delegation reiterated its full support
for that proposal, which would considerably increase the efficiency of the
Secretary-General's efforts in the peacefUl settlement of disputes.

37. The draft declaration submitted in working paper A/AC.182/L.73 (A/47/33,
para. 39) was also timely, since the interaction between the United Nations
and regional arrangements and agencies in the maintenance of international
peace and security was crucial for the effective functioning of the United
Nations system of collective security. Effective action in settling disputes
and conflicts was to be expected from States in the same region and from the
regional arrangements or agencies concerned; if the relationship between
regional arrangements or agencies and the United Nations, and the Security
Council in particular, was efficient, those agencies could become an important
source of information and expertise.

38. His delegation shared the view that the language of the draft should be
brought into line with that of Chapter VIII of the Charter. The basis for the
interaction between the Unit~d Nations and regional organizations was to be
found in Article 52, whose underlying concept was that regional organizations
and agencies should function within the framework of the global Organization
responsible for peace and security and should be subject to the same
overriding purposes and principles. It was therefore clear that the scope of
the draft declaration should be confined to regional arrangements or agencies
dealing with the maintenance of regional peace and security.

39. Noting that neither the General Assembly nor the Security Council had
found it necessary or desirable to attempt to define what constituted regional
arrangements or agencies, his delegation believed that the draft declaration
should focus on achieving viable cooperation between the United Nations itself
and regional agencies: it should not attempt to create obligations for

le ••
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regional agencies, as it appeared to he doing in paragraphs 5 to 7. While
restating several general principles contained in Chapter VIII of the Charter
the draft declaration contributed sevral useful and pertin'~t ideas,
particularly in paragraphs 8, 10, 17, 19 and 20, and could provide a basis for
revitalizing the provisior.s of Article 54 of the Charter. The purpose of that
Article had not in practice been fully achieved, in that information supplied
to the Security Council had been largely limited to the texts of resolutions
and other documentary materials, whereas the language of Article 54 suggested
that much more detailed reporting was envisaged.

40. The time had come to conclude cooperation agreements between the United
Nations and regional arrangements or agencies dealing with matters relating to
the maintenance of international peace and security. Such ag~eements might be
concluded by the Security Council, and in that context recourse might be had
to the experience of the Economic and Social Council under Article 63 of the
Charter. In particular, an agreement between the United Nations and the
Conference on Security and Cooperation in Europe would be welcome.

41. As one of the countries submitting working paper A/AC.182/L.73 on
assistance to third States affected by the application of sanctions (A/47/33,
para. 109), Bulgaria wished to state that it was not the intention of the
submitting delegations to use Article 50 as a precondition for discharging
their obligations under the respective Security Council resolutions in
compliance with Article 25 of the Charter. Their belief was that the only
purpose of enforcement of sanctions under Article 41 should be to punish the
guilty, and not innocent third parties. Assistance to those parties when
confronted with special economic problems should be regarded as a means for
strengthening cooperation in the application of measures against an offender
StCi.te.

42. Several points were essential for future consideration of the working
paper. Firstly, assistance should only be sought in order to remedy the
secondary effects of sanctions on third States. Secondly, Article 50 referred
to "special economic problems", and it was obvious that the special character
of those problems must be established, a task which might be carried out by
such bodies as the International Monetary Fund or the World Bank. The costs
of such assistance, in his delegation's view, should be borne by the offender
State, and an important precedent in support of that approach had been set by
Security Council resolution 778 (1992). Different means might be used to
provide the necessary funds, for example by the setting up of a compensation
fund or by freezing the assets of the offender State.

43. Turning in conclusion to working paper A/AC.182/L.65 and Corr.l, entitled
"New issues for consideration 'in the Special Committee", he said that his
delegation favoured the drawing up of an agenda for the future work of the
Committee. In that connection, the Secretary-General's report on "An Agenda
for Peace" had highlighted a number of issues which had duly been reflected in
the working paper.
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44. Mr. DELON (France) noted that since the Special Committee's latest
session, the Secretary-General had submitted his report entitled "An Agenda
for Peace" (A/47/277) containing a series of important recommendations, some
of which could usefully be taken up by the Special Committee.

45. In the field of international peace and security, the Special Committee
had considered a working paper on cooperation between the United Nations and
regional organizations (A/AC.l82/L.72) which had the merit of emphasizing the
place that could and should henceforth be occupied by the regional
organizations in the collective security system. His delegation supported the
enlarged vision of security as made up of economic, political and humanitarian
components presented by the document.

46. For too long, the roles of the United Nations and the regional
organizations hcld been regarded as alternatives, whereas they were deeply
complementary. The regional organizations were a part of the Charter's
collective security system, within which the Security Council had the primary
responsibility for the maintenance of international peace and security. The
spread of ethnic rivalries and regional conflicts over the past few years had
brought some of the regional organizations into the front line o~ preventive
diplomacy, peace-keeping, ~eacemaking and humanitarian assistance. A tragic
example was that of the former Yugoslavia, in which the European Community and
the Conference on Security and Cooperation in Europe had played and continued
to play a very important role with regard to the resolution of the crisis and
the alleviation of the sufferings of the popu1ations. They were doing so, it
must be emphasized, both within the framework of their own responsibilities
and at the request of the Security Council. Mention should also be made of
the role of OAU in Somalia, that of OAS in Haiti and that of ECOWAS in Liberia.

47. The Secretary-General had devoted an entire chapter of his "Agenda for
Peace" to cooperation between the United Nations and the regional
organizations, and had made a series of recommendations on the subject which
should, in his delegation's view, be considered by the Special Committee in
conjunction with working paper A/AC.182/L.72. His delegation also considered
that the resolution to be adopted by the Sixth Committee might invite Member
States to inform the regional organizations to which they belonged of the work
of the United Nations on the subject and to transmit their comments and
suggestions to the Special Committee.

48. In connection with another aspect of its work relating to international
peace and security, the Special Committee had considered working paper
A/AC.l82/L.73, on assistanc~ to third States affected by the application of
sanctions under Chapter VII of the Charter (A/47/33, para. 109). His
delegation was in favour of a more effective response to the situation of
States indirectly affected by the measures envisaged under Article 50 of the
Charter, particularly as the number of those measures had greatly increased
recently. However, it doubted whether the establishment of permanent
machinery operating to a certain extent automatically constituted the most
relevent response to the problems involved. As each case was special, the
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question should be considered in the light of the work carried out within the
fra~ework of the Security Council Committee established pursuant to resolution
661 (1990). which showed a preference for a settlement of problems on a
case-by-case basis. In any event, the Special Committee should continue its
study of the Subject and, in that connection, his delegation welcomed the
announcement that a revised version of the working paper would be submitted at
the Special Committee's next session.

49. The Special Committee should also continue its study of the important
question of the peaceful settlement of disputes between States, and his
delegation hoped that the Guatemalan delegation would be able to submit a
revised text of its rules for the conciliation of disputes between States at
the Special Committee's next session.

50. Although the Secretary-General's proposal that he should be authorized to
request advisory opinions from the International Court of Justice was
attractive in many ways, his delegation agreed that its implementation would
involve a number of political and legal difficulties. The question was
complex and should continue to be given serious study in all its aspects; the
Special Committee seemed the most appropriate place in which to do so. The
Special Committee should also give attention to those parts of the
Secretary-General's "Agenda for Peace" which dealt with various aspects of the
peaceful settlement of disputes, including negotiation, mediation, good
offices, arbitration and resort to the International Court of Justice.

51. Mrs. VALDES (Cuba) said her delegation attached great importance to the
full and effective implementation of Article 50 of the Charter, especially at
a time when the use of sanctions by the Security Council was expanding. It
therefore hoped that the Special Committee would continue its consideration of
working paper A/AC.183/L.73 on assistance to third States affected by the
application of sanctions (A/47/37, para. 109), of which Cuba was a sponsor,
with a view to concluding its work on it at the next session.

52. In the past few years, great changes had taken place in the world.
Traditional enemies had moved from confrontation to cooperation, but the
developing world was experiencing a time of uncertainty and disquiet. The
cold war had ended but the gap between rich and poor had widened. It was
therefore important to begin to analyse the legal implications of the changes
that had taken place in international relations. In a world governed by
international law instead of the law of the strongest, the United Nations was
called on to play a primary role, but it could only do so if the structures
established long ago were modernized and brought into conformity with existing
circumstances. To that end, a balance must be established between the
principal organs of the Organization, particularly the General Assembly and
the Security Council. The unprecedented expansion of the Council's activities
had given rise:to justified concern on the part of the international community
with respect to the role of that body and the use to which it was being put.
The Security Council should not only refrain from exceeding the functions it
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had been assigned but provide the General Assembly, an organ to which it was
responsible, with substantive reports which would make possible full
discussion of its work. It should not be forgotten that the General Assembly
was the most democratic organ of the United Nations, in which all Member
States participated as equals. The strengthening of the role of the Assembly
was essential in order to avoid leaving the power of decision on questions of
transcendent importance, such as those relating to world peace, solely in the
hands of a minority which was becoming increasingly less representative of the
membership of the Organization as a whole.

53. Her delegation therefore considered that the Special Committee should
review the way in which the respective roles and functions of the Council, the
Assembly and the Secretariat were being carried out, as well as the
relationships between those organs with regard to the maintenance of
international peace and security, in order to bring them into line with
current realities. Both the composition and the current functioning of the
Security Council should be reviewed with a view to making them more democratic
and more truly representative of the interests of the international community
as a whole.

54. Those and other considerations had led her delegation to submit the
working paper appearing in paragraph 123 of the Special Committee's report.
The democratization of the United Nations was all the more necessary at a time
when some had begun to question principles which were the very foundation of
relations between independent States, such as those of sovereignty and
non-interference in the domestic affairs of States.

55. Mr. DASTIS (Spain) said that document A/47/33 had demonstrated once again
the Special Committee's capacity to deal with the fundamental questions which
the United Nations was facing in its efforts to maintain international peace
and security. During the Special Committee's latest session, his delegation
had noted the fundamental role which the Special Committee could play in the
fulfilment of the objectives set out in the Secretary-General's report "An
Agenda for Peace" (A/47/277); many of the initiatives for strengthening the
Organization which were mentioned in that report had been included in the
Special Committee's programme of work.

56. In the field of preventive diplomacy, the Special Committee had
elaborated the Declaration on the Prevention and Removal of Disputes and
Situations Which May Threaten International Peace and Security and on the Role
of the United Nations in this Field and the Declaration on Fact-finding by the
United Nations in the Field of the Maintenance of International Peace and
Security, of which his delegation had been a sponsor. Both Declarations
contained suggestions and recommendations which should be developed, provided
that the will to do so existed on the part of States; in particular, the
references to fact-finding activities by the Secretary-General could be the
starting-point for improving the information-gathering capabilities of the
Secretariat and enhancing the Secretary-General's ability to provide ear~y

warning of disputes or sitvations which might threaten international peace and
security.

loo.
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57. The ever-growing demands which the United Nations faced in the field of
peace-keeping were placing a heavy strain on its human and material
resources. In order to alleviate that burden, full advantage should be taken
of the provisions of Chapter VIII of the Charter relating to the participation
of regional organizations in the maintenance of international peace and
security.

58. In his report "An Agenda for Peace", the Secretary-General had made a
number of suggestions for giving regional organizations a greater role in
peace-keeping and enhancing cooperation between them and the United Nations.
More recently, in his report on the work of the Organization (A/47/1), the
Secretary-General had noted that regional organizations could ~lay a crucial
role if their activities were undertaken in a manner consiste~t with the
principles of Chapter VIII, although the exact modalities of the division of
labour between them and the United Nations remained to be worked out. In his
view, document A/AC.182/L.72 (A/47/33, para. 39) helped to define that
division of labour. Not only should the contribution which regional
organizations could make to peace-keeping be recognized, but States should be
encouraged to establish functionally and structurally balanced regional
organizations capable of taking effective action, as provided for in
paragraph 1 of the working paper.

59. Member States, especially the least developed among them, were also
finding tha~ the maintenance of peace and security placed a strain on their
resources. ~he implementation of the preventive or enforcement measures
provided for in Chapter VII of the Charter had created economic difficulties
which could not be overlooked. The Charter itself did not adequately address
such problems; Article 50 merely envisaged the right of States confronted with
special economic problems arising from the carrying out of such measures to
consult the Security Council with regard to a solution. Document
A/AC.182/L.73 (A/47/33, para. 109), of which his country was a sponsor, was an
attempt to fill that gap.

60. Although the sanctions committees established by the Security Council
were competent to make recommendations to the Council on a case-by-case basis
in connection with Article 50 of the Charter, s"ch recommendations should be
followed by effective measures; the Economic and Social Council and the United
Nations agencies specializing in economic matters could cooperate to that end.

61. The best means of maintaining peace and security was to settle disputes
peacefully before they erupted into armed conflicts. Accordingly, the Charter
offered a wide array of means for the resolution of conflicts. In the report
"An Agenda for Peace", the Secretary-General placed special emphasis on
strengthening the International Court of ~ustice and on the need for greater
reliance on the Court by States. Spain had recently demonstrated its reliance
by recognizing the compulsory jurisdiction of the Court and by contributing,
for the past two years, to the Trust Fund established to assist countries
unable to afford the cost involved in bringing a dispute to the Court.

I ..•
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62. Likewise, Spain supported the Secretary-Generalis proposal that he should
be authorized to request advisory opinions of the Court on legal questions
arising within the scope of his activities, and believed that satisfactory
solutions could be found to any difficulties which might arise in that
connection. The statement made by the Legal Counsel at the recent session of
the Special Committee had greatly clarified the objectives of the proposal and
the reasons behind it. A statement to the effect that the submission of a
dispute to the Court required the prior consent of the parties to the dispute
would greatly facilitate the acceptance of the proposal. Furthermore, as he
understood it, the proposal would not involve any amendment to Article 96 of
the Charter. Although the Article referred to authorization being given to
"organs" of the United Nations, there was nothing to prevent the
Secretary-General from also being so authorized.

63. Turning to the draft United Nations rules for the conciliation of
disputes between States (Al47/33, para. 132), which his delegation supported,
he said that States were generally reluctant to resort to conciliation and to
intervention by a third State in their disputes. Accordingly, his delegation
believed that the draft should be viewed as part of a flexible procedure which
;ould encourage States to resort to conciliation, provided with alternative
options or methods, and given assistance with regard to both the procedural
and" substantive aspects of dispute settlement. In that context, the
Secretariat could play an important role in opening channels of communication
between the parties.

64. While his delegation believed that it would be premature to adopt a
decision on the future programme of work of the Special Committee at a time
when its agenda was full, he urged the Special Committee to focus on some of
the specific suggestions contained in the report "An Agenda for Peace".

65. Mr. MBURI (United Republic of Tanzania) said that the views expressed
during the latest session of the Special Committee reflected the feeling of
most Member States on the questions of the maintenance of international peace
and security and the peaceful settlement of disputes between States. Much had
been said about the need to review and amend the United Nations Charter, in
order to take account of the fundamental changes in the international
situation and the needs of the emerging new world order. Charter revision had
the support of many Member States, not merely because Charter provisions had
become obsolete or difficult to implement but also in or4er to achieve greater
equality, justice and efficiency. It was important that those who had given
their loyalty to the Charter should be able to have confidence in the
functioning of the organs created by it. At the Summit Meeting of the
Security Council on 3l January 1992, the importance of strengthening the
Charter by irnplementing its provisions had been stressed, but reference had
also been made to the need to review the Charter.

66~ His delegation felt that as a first step, all possible areas for review
should be listed. From that list, a few non-controversial areas requiring

I .•.
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immediate attention could be identified, for example, the need to eliminate
the provisions referring to "enemy States". The questions of the composition
of the Security Council and its decision-making procedures might then be
considered. Discussion should be opened on matters such as the membership of
the Security Council, its transparency and the use of the veto. The question
of exer\ lsing a veto by regional groupings was a possible option, as was that
of making decisions by consensus.

67. The fact that the Secu=ity Council had performed very well in the recent
past did not eliminate the legitimate concerns of the majority of Member
States about its composition. The large increase in the number of Members of
the Organization and the rising demand for democracy in every aspect of human
activity underscored the urgent need for Charter review. It was absurd to
undertake'reforms in selected areas of the Organization while ignoring the
need for the review of a primary organ dealing directly with international
peace and security. His delegation would suggest that reform of the Security
Council should be included in the agenda of the working group of the General
Assembly which was to be set up to deal with the Agenda for Peace.

68. Adequate powers should be given to the General Assembly or its role
strengthened even further. Its relationship with the Security Council should
also be modified so as to enable the Assembly to assume more decision-making
capability.

59. It was appropriate to give the Secretary-General authority to seek an
advisory opinion from the International Court of Justice, provided that the
authority was exercised in situations where the Secretary-General was not, at
any stage, a party to a dispute, for example, one that would be decided by the
United Nations Administrative Tribunal and which, in many instances, would go
before the Committee on Applications for Review of Administrative Tribunal
Judgements. His delegation continued to believe that granting the authority
on an ad hoc basis only was Q good alternative despite the Legal Counsel's
view that such authorizations would not achieve the goal fully and were
difficult to operate in practice.

70. The Russian Federation was to be commended for its initiative in
submitting working paper A/AC.l82/L.72, containing the "Draft declaration on
the improvement of cooperation between the United Nations and regional
organizations" (A/47/33, para. 39). The topic was a timely one, but the
proposal incorporated too many issues, giving emphasis to some while ignoring
others. His delegation suggested that the title should be modified to read
"Draft declaration I)n the improvement of cooperation between tne United
Nations and regional organizations in the maintenance of international peace
and security" in order to reflect the intent of the I,roposal ml:'re accurately.

71. Chapter VI of the Secretary-General's report entitled "An Agenda for
Peace" provided a good summary of the system for cooperation with regional
arrangements and organizations. It might be added that though primary
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responsibility for the maintenance of international peace and security lay
with the Security Council, regional organizations should be allowed to
exercise discretion in dealing with a matter within their region if it was
necessary to defuse an explosive situation even before the Security Council
intervened.

72. The other working paper submit~ed by the Russian Federation, entitled
"New issues for consideration in the Special Committee" (A/AC.182/L.65 Eind
Corr.l), was also welcome. Care should, however, be taken to avoid the
duplication of work already undertaken or being considered elsewhere, such as
the preparation of a general instrument on the peaceful settlement of
disputes, which would duplicate the material in the Secretary-General's
Handbook on the subject, or ways of expanding cooperation between the United
Nations and regional organizations, which could be dealt with in the proposal
dealing specifically with that subject.

73. His delegation also supported working paper A/AC.182/L.73, on assistance
to third States affected by the application of sanctions (A/47/33,
p~. 109). Its usefulness was obvious, as recent experiences had shown how
third States had been affected by economic sanctions imposed on a State under
Article 50 of the Charter. What was needed was specific proposals on how such
assistance could be extended through a guaranteed arrangement such as the
establishm~nt of the proposed fund of mandatory contributions.

74. His delegation had already referred to the need to review the
relationships between the organs of the United ~ations with a view to
democratizing thenl. The Cuban proposal on the strengthening of the role of
the Organization and enhancement of its efficiency was highly commendable from
that point of view. His delegation agreed that there was a need to formulate
guidelines or recommendations on the matters listed by Cuba. The fact that
the Cuban proposal raised extremely sensitive issues should not deter Member
States from effecting changes that were necessary and would se~ve the
interests of the international community.

75. His delegation also noted with satisfaction the progress made with regard
to the draft United Nations rules for the conciliation of disputes between
States (A/47/33, para. 132). It commended the Guatemalan delegation on its
initiative and hoped that it would have a revised draft ready for a second
reading at the next session of the Special Committee.

76. Mr. VOICU (Romania) said that there was clearly a close relationship
betwee~ the Secretary-General's report "An Agenda for Peace" (A/47/277) and
the report of the Special Committee (A/47/337). The Secretary-Ganeral'~

report was a comprehensive step towards strengthening the United NatiQn~ and
contained a wealth of suggestions which were of particular value ~ tka
Special Committee's current and future work.
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77. His delegation welcomed the submission by the Russian Federation of
document A/AC.182/L.72 (A/47/33. para. 39). which reflected the need of both
the United Nations and regional organizations to play a greatar role in the
maintenance ~f international peace and security. particularly through
preventive diplomacy. The time had ~ome to revitalize Chapter VIII of tha
Charter by studying practical means of encouraging cooperation between such
organizatiuns and the United Nations in the prevention and settlement of
regional conflicts.

78. With regard to the need for a precise definition of the concept of
preventive diplomacy. as had been mentioned during the consideration of the
docume~:. in the Special Committee. he draw atten~ion to the suggestion made by
the Secretary-General in paragraph 20 of his report. There was no conflict
between the Special Committee's approach and that of the Secret~~y-General; on
the contrary. there was consistency between the conclusions reached in the two
reports.

79. ~he activities of the United Nations and those of regional organizations
must be complementary; in that context. the broad language in Chapter VIII
provided a foundation on which to build. Consultations between the United
Nations and regional organizations could do much to bring about internationa:
consensus on the nature of a problem and the measures required to address it.
particularly in the post-cold-war era. ~.ccordingly. his delegation shared the
hope expressed by other delegations that. in the future. the Conference on
Security and Cooperation in Europe (CSCE) would be effective in preventing
conflicts throughout Europe.

80. It was to be hoped that the svg~estions made by various delegations would
be taken fully into account in the revised version of the document to be
submitted in 1993. and that great6r emphasis would be placed on practical
means of impr.oving cooperation between the United Nations and regional
organizations.

81. With regard to document A/AC.182/L.73 (A/47/33. para. 109) he drew
attention to paragraph 115 of the Special Committee's report. The sponsors of
the rsvised version of the document had invited the Secretary-General to
address such questions as sharing the costs of a system of collective
security. the principle of "mutual assistance". and the need for studying
specific techniques for providing assistance to States affected by the
implementation ~f sanctions within the context of his recommendations on ways
of strengthening the capacity of the United Nations for preventive diplomacy,
peacemaking and peace-keeping. His delegation no~ed ~ith satisfaction the
l'ecommendation made by the Secretary-General in paragraph 41 of his report "An
Agenda for Peace" that the Security Council should devise a set of measures
involving the financial instituti.ons G',,1d other components of the United
Nations system that could be put in place to insulate States from such
diffi.culties.
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82. His Government supported the establishment of a special fund. to be
administered by the Security Council, which could be used to assist countries
economically affected by the imposition of sanctions. The existence of such a
fund would encourage States to cooperate with the Council in situations of
crisis management. As noted in paragraph 8 of the document, the problems
affecting those countries persisted, and in certain respects had been
aggravated, while the appeals launched pursuant to the recommendations of the
Security Council Committee established under resolution 661 (1990) and
addressed to all concerned by the Secretary-General, had not evoked responses
commensurate with the urgent needs of the affected countries. Accordingly,
his delegation believed that the question should remain under review in the
Sixth Committee and in other relevant Main Committees, with a view to finding
practical solutions. In the meantime, it was to be hoped that the Security
Council would devote full attention to the issue. His Government further
supported the suggestion made by the representative of Czechoslovakia that
analytical informati~n on ~he existing experience and practice of the United
Nations, and in particular of the three sanctions committees established by
the Security Council, should be made available to the Special Committee.

83; His delegation welcomed the submission by Guatemala of document A/45/742
(A/47/33, para. 132j, which was a positive contribution to the development of
mechanisms for the prevention and peaceful settlement of disputes between
States. In view of the length and complexity of the document, it was to be
hoped that in 1993 Guatemala would submit a revised draft taking into account
the many suggestions and observations. The draft should be harmonized with
the document on resort to a commission of good offices, mediation or
conciliation within the United Nations (General Assembly decision 44/415,
annex) •

84. Lastly, it was to be hoped that informal ~onsultations in the Sixth
Committee would result in a clear mandate for the Special Committee's 1993
session, thus enabling the Special Committee to make tangible progress on all
items on its agenda and to decide about new issues for consideration in the
future.

The meeting rose at 12.40 p.m.

Digitized by Dag Hammarskjöld Library




